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September 2009:  Election Time!
BAAC HOME PAGE:  http://www.bayareaaeroclub.org 
NOTE:  If you don’t receive this by e-mail and you are a member, that probably means your e-mail address is not in our ScheduleMaster or it is not in there correctly!

IMPORTANT DATES:

September 8th @ 18:30 – BAAC General Membership Meeting at the Clubhouse 

with Election of Officers!  (The Candidates’ election statements have been published and  e-mailed out to all active members.)
September 8th @ 17:00 – BAAC/FAASTeam Safety Meeting 
September 15th @ 24:00 – BAAC Bills are due (at the P.O. Box or in the clubhouse)

September 15th @ 18:30 – BOD/Officers Meeting, New Officers Seated, LVJ (Clubhouse) Members welcome!

The President’s View

By Mike Bartholomew president@bayareaaeroclub.org
Greetings Everyone:

Time flies.  After three years and thirty-five newsletter articles, as the President of BAAC, this is my last one.  Time constraints will not permit me to seek another term as a director.  I have enjoyed serving with the other officers and directors who have made your club what it is today.  Their hard work and dedication have guided it though some difficult decisions.  I appreciate their efforts a great deal and thank them for making my job so much easier.

After thirty years of operation, the future direction of BAAC will be decided by your upcoming vote for the Board of Directors.  The current slate of candidates is divided on basic issues.  Some believe the policies and procedures which have endured scrutiny by various Boards over the past thirty years are proven and effective.  Some believe they are not, have resulted in mismanagement and need to be modified if not outright changed. 

I am not espousing one position or the other, here, only stating that your vote for the slate of directors that best represents your view will be very important, as it could determine the direction BAAC takes in the coming months.   A proposed Bylaw change, submitted by Rebecca Cutri-Kohart, will also be up for a vote at the next general membership meeting on September 8th.  Your vote is very important on both matters and may be cast by proxy if you cannot be present.  Whatever your views are, be sure to let them be known.

Finally I would like to thank the other directors for the confidence they have shown in me by electing me as President of BAAC for the past three terms.  I hope their trust in me was not misplaced and that you believe BAAC is as good a club now as it was when my first term started.  

Thank you, and as always

Be careful and fly straight

Secretary’s Column by Mike Turoff:  Home:  281-334-5926

Work:  281-337-7424 x7119  Cell:  281-229-0839

secretary@bayareaaeroclub.org
For the record:  There is no such thing as a “SECRET MEETING.” There is something called a “SPECIAL MEETING” to discuss personal issues of personnel involved or time critical information.  At any organization that I have been a part of over the past 40 years (yes, that includes college fraternities and professional organizations), any “personal issue” is not open for public airing.  It is dealt with in “CLOSED SESSION” by the leadership of that organization and affected parties.  (No, I can’t claim I’ve been thrown out of better bars than those meetings, but I’ve always been a part of a group asked to leave during such discussions when I was not an officer of that organization.)
The new Board of Directors that is about to be elected has the option of appointing officers to their liking and choosing from a pool of the members who offer those services.  Please choose your next BOD wisely.  Yes, I will offer my services again in the role of Club Secretary or whatever other role the BOD would so desire to have me serve them in.  

So, that reminds me to remind you that each of you may offer your services in one or several of the appointed officer positions.  Just make sure that you make your intentions known at the next general membership meeting or at the very least, e-mail me with your offer of service and in what role you wish to serve.  I will communicate that offer with the new BOD.

Any member can request any minutes of any Board of Directors meeting.  Requests that don’t disappear into a SPAM folder will be honored quickly and perhaps during the next term of office, those will even be posted on the BAAC Website.  
I will put a ballot box in the Clubhouse Monday night.

	THE TREASURER'S REPORT
	MOBILE:  (832) 202-2226

	BY:  Paul Benz 
	baac.treasurer@gmail.com     


Monthly Stats (July 22, 2009 – August 18, 2009) 

5
New Members 

159
Active members (includes all that have been oriented by the end of the period)

60
Members who flew a BAAC aircraft

202.1
Total hours flown in BAAC aircraft

3
Members who flew more than 10 hours in BAAC aircraft

23.9
Hours flown by our highest flight time pilot in BAAC aircraft – DC
	Aircraft 

(Year)


	Hours Flown
	Current

Dry

Rate
	Current Wet Rate (Trng)*
	Current Wet Rate

w/tax
	GPH***

	N60559 Cessna 150

(1969)
	0
	$38.00
	$63.70
	$66.33
	5.5

	N18593 Cessna 150

(1972)
	55.1
	$40.00
	$65.70
	$68.47
	5.5

	N7825T Cessna 172

(1979)
	50.8
	$50.00
	$87.14
	$90.58
	8.1

	N800KA Piper PA28-161

(1985)
	22.6
	$52.00
	$90.90
	$94.48
	8.5

	N5557J Tampico TB-9

(1992)
	16.4
	$50.00
	$88.46
	$91.90
	8.4

	N8501N Piper PA28-235

(1969)
	24.4
	$65.00
	$124.58
	$129.04
	13.2

	N608 Piper PA28R-200

(1974)
	32.8


	$85.00
	$133.14
	$138.95
	10.6


*** Use for billing purposes only.

This month’s key billing dates…

15th – Payments must be received to avoid late fees 

3rd Tuesday – Final day in billing cycle; Sales Tax Exemption forms due (in Treasurer’s box) 

Reimbursement for Fuel / Oil

If your fuel receipt does not have the following 5 items on it, you may not receive credit.  1) member number, 2) member name, 3) tail number, 4) gallons purchased, 5) date purchased

Fuel receipts are due within 1 month of the expense being incurred (i.e. a July 1 receipt is due by August 31; a July 30 receipt is also due August 31).  If you turn in your receipt after that, you may not receive credit – especially true in the 30 days preceding the quarter (March, June, September, December).

Going inactive

To go inactive please send an email to baac.treasurer@gmail.com. I will respond to your email and place you inactive at the end of the current billing period.

Chief Instructor's Column

Larry A Hendrickson

chiefcfi@bayareaaeroclub.org
281-483-2050 (work)

832-221-0023 (mobile)

RECOGNIZING MEMBERS' ACCOMPLISHMENTS

Congratulations to (Doyle) Wayne Hensley on his initial solo in Cessna 150 N18593.  His instructor is Larry Hendrickson.

“Congratulations to Roch Messier who has added the Airplane Single-Engine Land category and class rating to his Private Pilot Glider pilot certificate.  His instructor was Earl Phillips.”
TO HAVE YOUR ACCOMPLISHMENT RECOGNIZED

Please send me (or ask your instructor to send) an email, or call me, with news of your initial solo, passing a knowledge or practical test for any certificate or rating, completing a level of the Pilot Proficiency "Wings" Program, or obtaining a tail wheel, complex or high-performance endorsement (whether in a Club airplane or in somebody else’s airplane), so we can acknowledge your effort and accomplishment in the newsletter.  

Practical tests for a certificate or rating satisfy the requirements for flight reviews.  Endorsements (received from a Club instructor) for tail wheel, high-performance or complex airplanes, as well as Club checkouts, satisfy the requirements for Club annual standardization checks, so make sure they are recorded as such on your checkout card, as well.

When you update your card, 

1) Please use pencil, 

2) Please record flight reviews and standardization checks on the front AND the back of the card,

3) Record the date OF the examination or flight, NOT the expiration date, 

4) Place the updated card in the FRONT of the box and 

5) If your scheduling access has been suspended, please phone or email me, so I can re-enable access.

Even when you send me an email with your new dates, please remember to update your checkout card.  The card is still the OFFICIAL method of recording your medical, flight review and annual standardization dates.

RUNWAY SAFETY TIP FROM THE FEDS

The quoted paragraphs, from the FAA Safety Team, apply to airports with control towers.  The principles also apply to non-towered airports, as seen in the two items immediately below.

“If you are holding in position on a runway at a tower-controlled airport and an unusually long time period has elapsed without being cleared for takeoff, you should query the controller; 90 seconds is a good guideline to use for this. 

“When holding in position on a runway, many pilots have departed without a takeoff clearance. There is a healthy sense of urgency when holding on an active runway, since you can't see landing traffic behind you. Some pilots have departed when hearing a similar sounding callsign. Others have departed without ever stopping on the runway. 

“Be alert to tower instructions! Know before you go!”

MINIMIZE YOUR TIME ON THE RUNWAY BEFORE TAKEOFF

Some instructors advocate that you essentially re-run the take-off checklist after you line up on the runway before taking off (also known as “taxi into position and hold for a while”.  

In this case, however, I disagree vigorously with that recommendation, because this procedure leaves you sitting on the runway for up to sixty seconds, unable to see whether another airplane is rapidly approaching from your six-o'clock position.  I don't know how you feel about that situation, but I feel very uncomfortable.

Before you taxi onto the runway for take-off, you should have already run the pre-take-off checklist and configured the airplane for take-off.  In particular, you should have configured your exterior aircraft lighting, verified your transponder code and selected “ALT” and correctly set the pitch trim.  With your craft completely configured for departure, you shouldn't need to re-run the checklist, so you can taxi confidently onto the runway, line up, apply full power and go, spending only five or ten seconds in the take-off position.

“POSITION AND HOLD”

I have also observed pilots who taxi onto the runway as soon as the airplane on final passes their position.  They then have to wait until the landing airplane clears the runway before they can depart.  For the reasons noted above, I don’t believe this is a good idea.  There are all sorts of circumstances that can delay the landing aircraft from leaving the runway in a timely manner.  What if that airplane has a tire failure (pilot-induced or otherwise), preventing the pilot from clearing the runway?  Suppose he/she misses the desired turnoff and decides to make a 180 on the runway to taxi back to it.

When a pilot I am instructing or giving a flight review starts onto the runway before the landing airplane clears, I tell him/her to wait and why.  “Go thou and do likewise.”

FAA MAINTAINS STANDARD INSTRUMENT CURRENCY REQUIREMENTS

This summary was generated by the AOPA ePublishing staff

“Instrument-rated pilots won’t need to perform more tasks to maintain their currency. In its final rule of an overhaul of FAR Part 61, 91, and 141, the FAA decided to maintain the existing instrument currency requirements. The FAA also extended the duration of student pilot certificates and changed the definition of cross-country.

“In 2007, the agency had proposed to add requirements that would have dramatically increased the amount of time and, consequently, cost required to stay instrument current. It would have required pilots to perform precision and non-precision approaches; fly a missed approach; hold at a “radio station,” intersection, or waypoint; and conduct a one-hour cross-country flight, in addition to the current requirements.

“Under the new rule, pilots may choose to complete the instrument currency requirements in an aircraft and/or through use of a flight simulator, fight training device, or aviation training device. 

“The FAA also changed the duration of student pilot certificates to match the duration of a third-class medical certificate. For student pilots under 40, their student certificate will now be valid for 60 calendar months, the same as their third-class medical. For those over 40, the student certificate will remain valid for 24 calendar months as it is now; this time frame already coincides with the 24-calendar-month limit of a third-class medical certificate for those over 40.

“Another change to the regulations that should be of interest to pilots is the change in the definition of “cross country” listed in the aeronautical experience regulations. The FAA changed the definition in these regulations from “at least 50 nautical miles” to “more than 50 nautical miles.” While this change may seem minor, one mile can make a big difference.

“For many pilots, the cross country flight to an airport is not a choice between an airport that is 50 nm or 51 nm away. The choice is between an airport that is 50, 75, or 100 miles from the departure airport. These extra miles directly translate into additional costs for the pilot and provide no additional training benefit, as the skills required to fly 50 miles are the same needed to fly 75 miles.

“The changes to FAR Part 61, 91, and 141 go into effect in 60 days.”

NOTE: The final rule document contains nearly 300 pages.  The “summary of changes” contains nine pages.  

SCHEDULING DIFFICULTIES??

The Board would like to know if the club needs any more airplanes.  Have you had problems finding an available airplane lately at the time you wanted to fly?  Have you had to fly a less-liked airplane because your favorite bird was either already booked or down for maintenance?  Have you ever just given up flying on a particular day because none of the airplanes you were qualified to fly was available?

If you can answer “Yes” to any of these questions, please send an email to Larry.A.Hendrickson@nasa.gov with the details.  If we can gather evidence that more airplanes are needed, I’ll send out a questionnaire on what makes and models the members prefer.

From the Maintenance Hangar:  
At the last BOD meeting, the cancellation of the lease contract for N60559 was put on hold until we had a final review of the actions taken by the owner.  Here are the details of what Marshall Neipert has done for and to the aircraft.

As all of you are aware, N60559 is up and running with the new engine. 

 

First I would like to say that I understood the frustration of the instructors and other members. I too share that frustration. I owned the aircraft a very short period of time before entering it into the club. Although I had the aircraft inspected by a mechanic, some issues arose right away and were found for the first time by members. Since purchase of the aircraft, I have had numerous repairs which include the following:

 

rewired radios
repaired seat (damaged by a member)

added shimmy damper and new bushings
adjusted timing

carb overhaul
4 cylinders repaired

new alternator
new left magneto

overhauled both brakes

 

I provide these examples because it shows that the downtime is not due to untimely repairs, but simply it has taken this much work to get the aircraft up to my standards of safe running condition. 

 

It is this commitment to safety that led to my decision to replace the engine on 60559. When I got the squawk about the low oil pressure, I had it tested with an accurate guage. It showed that the oil pressure was actually within limits (although barely). I could have sent it back to the club as is. However, I know that because an oil pressure drop may be an indication of a bigger problem, I had the engine cracked open and thoughly inspected. If I was the only one flying the airplane, I may have decided against doing this work. After all, the pressure was within limits. However, because students and new pilots will by flying it, I would not like to be responsible for a forced landing. 

 

Not only do I have a commitment to safety, but I feel I have done all I can to get the aircraft back in service in a timely manner. In the past I have always put the plane in service immediately upon being informed of issues. I scrutinize the schedule of the mechanic before the work is done and I have not returned it to service until the mechanic has assured me the issue is completely resolved. I feel that I have done the most I can do. With the new engine, I hope the instructors and students will be able to fly it with peace of mind. I hope I have explained my commitment to safely and reliability to your full satisfaction. Please keep in mind the significant cost of these repairs and my willingness to timely perform the work without hesitation.

 

Promotion Plan:

As far as getting the members interested in flying 60559, I have decided for the time being to remain at a $38 dry rate, making it the most affordable choice in the club. Also, i have listened to members and have ordered harness to be installed soon. Furthermore, I am offering a promotional discount of $2 per flight hour for members who have leased it at least 20 hours within a 6 month period. Additionally, I am offering a $10 discount for any member who does their BFR in 60559. 

 

If you have any questions, please feel free to call my cell 979.575.0700.

Sincerely, 

Marshall Neipert

Safety Officer Column by Tom Smith  safety@bayareaaeroclub.org
Home:  281-334-5695

Work:  281-483-0260

The Weather Briefing

It’s always better to be on the ground wishing you were in the air, than in the air wishing you were on the ground. So how do you obtain a good weather briefing before you head out into the sky? Start looking at the weather several days before a trip. Many pilots start by looking at civilian sources of weather when the flight is several days away to get an idea of the general pattern of weather. The day or evening before the flight, pilots may wish to obtain an outlook briefing from Flight Service, or electronically via Direct User Access Terminal (DUAT) or downloading weather and forecast charts. If you obtained a standard briefing several hours prior to the flight or when the weather is questionable, it is a good practice to call a Flight Service Station for an abbreviated briefing just prior to takeoff.

Briefings should be obtained by phone (1-800 WX BRIEF) or electronically. However, if there is no other alternative, request the briefing by radio once airborne. It is far better to obtain the briefing once airborne, than to have no briefing at all. 

When contacting a Flight Service Station, state your request, followed by the appropriate background information. The briefer will tailor the briefing to your proposed flight. The briefer will interpret and summarize the weather data and present the information in the sequence designed for the type of briefing requested. When the briefing has been completed do not hesitate to ask for clarification of any point you did not understand, or for any additional information you require. 

The briefer may state: "VFR flight not recommended." This statement in and of itself should not necessarily cause you to cancel or postpone your flight. However, it does mean that in the opinion of the briefer, the flight cannot be conducted safely in Visual Meteorological Conditions (VMC), and it indicates that poor weather conditions exist or are forecast. If the weather appears beyond your capability or personal minimums, you should consider changing your plans. On the other hand, the absence of this statement does not necessarily ensure the absence of adverse weather. Thunderstorms, turbulence, and strong winds, when considered individually, do not necessarily warrant this statement. 

Whether VFR or IFR, the absence of a "Weather Advisory" does not guarantee a flight free from adverse weather conditions. Remember that there are limitations to the weather products available to the briefer. Weather warnings are not always issued for each occurrence of hazardous weather. 

Updated weather should be routinely obtained enroute, through a Flight Service Station, Flight Watch, or via datalink. Flight Watch has the latest reports and forecasts, near real time radar and satellite imagery, and can help you interpret the data. Additionally, Flight Watch is a central clearinghouse for PIREPs. The need for PIREPs cannot be overstated. PIREPs can be given to any ATC facility, however, to the extent possible they should be filed with a Flight Service Station or Flight Watch. Even when flying IFR, controllers most often can approve switching to Flight Watch for a weather update. But whether flying VFR or IFR, you need to obtain weather updates far enough in advance for you to act upon them before you encounter adverse weather or your fuel runs low. 

To the skies!

The Airport Corner:

By Wayne Messinger: brdmbr2@bayareaaeroclub.org
If you need to reach me, I'm at the terminal building Monday thru Friday. New Hours:

9 am - 5 pm 281-482-7551 (Office)

Airport Construction:  TXDOT Aviation has given the airport the authority to proceed with construction.  Bids will now go out.  We should know who the general contractor will be by the end of September.  Construction on Taxiway Bravo should begin before the end of the year.

 

Negotiating for Office Space:  Our club house took a pretty good beating during last year's hurricane.  Over the summer we've had light fixtures fall from the ceiling and electrical shorts in the walls.  I'm now negotiating with the airport manager to obtain an office and use of the conference room in the FBO.  This will be a temporary arrangement until we can contract for office space in a hanger.  It will require some changes in procedures, but will get us access to restrooms after hours.

     
We will need to conduct an inventory of the club house and then decide what items go to the new office, what items go to storage somewhere, and what items end up in a local land fill.  Once we move out, we'll need some workers to take down the club house.  Don't start now!  The Maintenance Officer will tell you when to  begin.

This is what we are planning, pending approval of the airport manager and the Board.

 

Board Elections: are scheduled for the General Membership meeting on September 8th.  This year we have the largest slate of candidates we've had in years, so it is important for you to vote.  This year the new Board must address some important issues and the most pressing is getting out of the club house.

I want to thank the Club President, Mike Bartholomew, and the Board Chairman, Lee Kirgan, for their years of service to the Club.  They've led us through some very trying circumstances and had to make some tough decisions.  Both are leaving the Board this month, but will continue flying as members of the BAAC.  

 

Air Combat USA: will be here on the Oct. 31st - Nov. 1st weekend.  It will be your big chance to out gun your buddies and walk away with the pictures to prove it.

Please remember to support our good friends at the Aviator Shop near EFD.   They provide us with door prizes for our safety meetings and they carry lots of great aviation supplies.  

    MEMBERSHIP APPLICATION
     BAY AREA AERO CLUB, INC.

C/O Mike Turoff, SECRETARY

3015 Sugar Wood Drive

League City, TX  77573-5937

Name:  ____________________________________________
Birthdate:  _______________

Address:

Street:  ___________________________________________ 
Work Phone:  ____________

City:   ____________________________________________ 
Home Phone:  ____________

 

State:  _____________   Zip:  ___________   Email Address: ____________________________


For Pilots, please provide the following data:

License:   ATP  ____
Comm.  ____
Pvt.  ____ 
Student ____

Ratings:   Instrument  ____
CFI  ____
CFII  ____
MEI  ____     Other  _________

FAA Medical (Mo/Yr):  _________________
Date of Last BFR:  _________________

Citizenship (US or other? If not a US citizen, please list it.) ___________

 

	FLIGHT HOURS
	ASEL
	RETRACT
	MULTI-ENGINE   
	OTHER

	TOTAL HOURS

 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	PIC HOURS

 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	HOURS LAST YEAR

 
	 
	 
	 
	 


 

Have you ever had an airplane accident/incident or been cited for a violation of the Federal Aviation Regulations? _______    (If "Yes" attach an explanation.)

If endorsed by a Club member, state his/her name: ___________________________________

Have you ever been a member of a flying club? ______  If "Yes", state when, and give name and address:  _____________________________________________________________________

List two personal character references (include name, address, and day & night phone numbers):

1. _______________________________
2.  ___________________________________     _________________________________
     ___________________________________    _________________________________
     ___________________________________

I declare that the above information is true and that I will abide by the By-Laws and Standard Operating Procedures of the BAAC.  I realize that failure to pay for any goods or services at the time payment is requested will subject me to immediate suspension or revocation of membership.  I further understand that the Board of Directors may revoke my membership any time within the first 60 days of my initiation, without regard to usual Club procedures.  I hereby authorize the BAAC to check my credit rating.

 

Signed:  _________________________________________        Date:______________________

Applications should be mailed to the Secretary, do not leave your application at the clubhouse.  Allow two weeks for processing, you will be contacted upon completion of membership committee review. 

For Club Use Only

Date application received: _________________       Committee Review Date:  _________________

Passed:  ____   Rejected:  ______   

Date Contacted:  _________________

Initiation Date:  _________________     Fee Paid:  ___________        Member Number:  _________
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ABOUT THE BAY AREA AERO CLUB

The Bay Area Aero Club (BAAC) is a non-profit Flying Club based at the Pearland Regional Airport.  It has been in operation since 1979, and has a membership of approximately 90 members.  The Club is managed by six officers who are selected by a Board of Directors.  The five members of the Board are elected by the membership at an annual meeting.  Monthly meetings are held the second Tuesday of every month at the airport.  An Aviation Safety meeting follows every monthly meeting.

The membership is diverse and includes students working on obtaining a private license, private and commercial pilots, pilots with instrument and multi-engine ratings, CFI and CFII instructors, and airline transport pilots.  Each member is covered by a comprehensive insurance policy, and is required to take an annual check ride with a certified Club Instructor.

The BAAC has aircraft agreements with several owners to rent their aircraft exclusively to Club members. The Club's fleet varies from time to time, but we try to maintain a mix that includes primary trainers, instrument trainers, complex aircraft, and single-engine cross-country aircraft.  Our aircraft are available for local and extended overnight trips.

The BAAC offers an attractive leaseback program for aircraft owners.  The Club pays the standard airport ramp tie-down fees and a portion of the aircraft insurance coverage.  At this time, we have six (6) aircraft in the club.  They are:

C150
N18593 & N60559

C172K
N7825T

Warrior 160
N800KA

Cherokee 235
N8501N

TB-9
N5557J
PA-28R-200
N608

Current rental rates and much more information can be found on our website: www.bayareaaeroclub.org
Our Club House is located approximately ¼ mile inside the main gate on the left side of the road.  Our sign is prominently located on the front of the porch.  A membership application is provided on the back page of this brochure and additional copies are available at the Club House and the Airport Lobby.  When completed these may be mailed to the Club secretary for approval.  Fees include an initiation fee of $75 (payable at orientation), and monthly dues of $22.
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